“Cultivars To Be Considered For Naming In The Current Year”
by Evelyn Stevens
(written up by Geoff Hill)
Evelyn said that she would like to introduce some of the plants that the members of the Plant Assessment Committee are focussing their attention on this summer. These have been studied for some time and were thought to be good plants which should probably go forward for naming at this time next year. Perhaps one or two of them might even be submitted for assessment by the Joint Rock Garden Plant Committee of the RHS in June if another meeting is convened at the RBGE.
Before talking about these plants she wished to show slides of two plants which had already been named. The first was one which was looking good last year and so had been included amongst the plants submitted for assessment by the RHS last June. It was awarded a Preliminary Commendation and as a result of this its name is now officially M. ‘Marit’. Finn Haugli first introduced the cultivar to this country in about 1999. He gave plants to several people and it is now sufficiently well established to be named. Slides, taken by Finn, showed M. ‘Marit’ growing in the Tromso Botanic Garden. It is a beautiful plant which is very sturdy. The colour of the flowers is slightly off-white and another feature is its very attractive foliage covered with ginger hairs. It has been named by Finn after the lady who first raised the plant from seed after crossing M. ‘Lingholm’ with the fertile hybrid M. x sarsonsii. She had obtained the seed of what has now been established to be M. ‘Lingholm’ from Thompson and Morgan in 1982 having originally purchased it as seed of M. grandis. The M. x sarsonsii was raised from seed in Norway. The cross only produced a few seeds. One of the plants grown on from these was selected out and has subsequently been propagated by division. M. ‘Marit’ was also shown growing at The Linns and Evelyn has found it to be a vigorous perennial.

Another plant which we named at last year’s AGM was M. x cookei ‘Old Rose’. This was raised by Les Drummond in 1996 and its name was suggested by his wife, Avril. It is a good “doer” and can be propagated readily by division. Evelyn has found it to be a very versatile garden plant and showed two slides of it growing under different conditions at The Linns. She finds it grows well both in a dryish raised bed and also under much damper conditions. We hope to put this plant to the RHS for assessment this summer.
Evelyn then turned to the cultivars which are being further assessed with a view to naming. These were currently identified only by nicknames.
M. Kingsbarns hybrids

The next set of slides showed the fertile hybrid M. Kingsbarns hybrids raised by James Cobb. James had sent Evelyn seed of this in about 1994. Slides were shown of her plant in flower, its young foliage, a vegetative division that she had grown on and a seedling raised from the plant. The seedling exhibited a more purplish flower colour. The cultivar was currently listed in “The Plant Finder” under an invalid name as ICRA naming regulations do not now allow new cultivar names to be established if their names contain the words “hybrid” or “hybrids”. Evelyn hoped that we might be able to agree to rename this plant at our meeting today in order to tidy up the situation. She suggested that it could perhaps be given the name M. ‘Kingsbarns’.
 James said that the plant arose in exactly the same way as M. ‘Lingholm’. He had found fertile seed in a seed pod on an undoubted M. x sheldonii and showed a slide of the first flowering of the plants raised from this. These varied both in form and colour. At this time M. grandis seed was difficult to get hold of and didn’t germinate very well. M. Kingsbarns hybrids were very fertile, very perennial and liked a dry soil. He thought it was almost certainly an allopolyploid, as is M. ‘Lingholm’. The flowers have fairly wide set petals with a shot silk blue-purple colour. There was some variation in size of the plants shown. Most were relatively dwarf but there were also taller forms. The next generation of plants had an even more purple colour in his dry, slightly alkaline soil. Would it grow in hotter drier areas where M. ‘Lingholm’ would not? James did not know but he thought that we should think long and hard before pushing M. Kingsbarns hybrids. It was not in the same class as M. ‘Lingholm’ and he was worried that if it had similar origins it might hybridise with M. ‘Lingholm’ and end up spoiling it. Evelyn commented that in her garden it flowered much earlier than M. ‘Lingholm’ and in her experience it didn’t cross. It had a completely different seed capsule which was huge and glabrous unlike the bristly capsule of M. ‘Lingholm’. For a long time she had thought that it resembled the so-called “Early Sikkim” or “Nepal” form of M. grandis but then became convinced it was different because it flowered at the apex of a long peduncle as in M. ‘Lingholm’. After flowering the pedicel lengthens greatly and the seed capsules are large and glabrous as in the forms of M. grandis just cited.
Cameron Carmichael added that he has grown M. Kingsbarns hybrids for many years in the west of Scotland. He has found it to be a good doer which definitely warrants recognition because it is a relatively dwarf plant, it is a good perennial and it divides readily. His own plants were a good blue. He proposed that we should pick the best forms of this group of plants, trial them in different gardens and then pick one out for naming. Jim Sutherland queried the worth of naming the plant if, as a result of it being fertile, we were likely to get the kind of variation shown in one of James Cobb’s slides when the seeds were sown. He thought that the colour and petal formation of some of the plants shown was appalling. A long discussion ensued in which it was recognised that even if a selected form was chosen and named it was possible that plants subsequently raised from seed would show more variation than we would wish. The problem that we were faced with was that this fertile plant was already in cultivation, it was listed in “The Plant Finder” and seed had been distributed both in the Meconopsis Group and in the SRGC seed exchanges this year. Cameron then suggested that two names could be chosen, one for seed raised plants and one for a selected clone which should only be propagated vegetatively. The selected clone could be given a name which included no reference to “Kingsbarns” to avoid confusion with M. Kingsbarns hybrids. Geoff Hill made the point that the plant which Evelyn had been studying for the last 10 years and from which seed had been distributed was in effect already a selected clone. Jim Jermyn suggested that we look again at the slides of Evelyn’s plants. Cameron agreed that these looked almost identical to his own except that he thought that his were a better blue. Evelyn did not think this was necessarily significant as plants always tended to be a little on the purple side in her garden. After further discussion it was decided that it would be unrealistic to try to prevent seed being distributed and so to give these plants a valid name it was proposed by Jim Jermyn and seconded by both Cameron Carmichael and Jim Sutherland that the seed raised species should be given the cultivar name M. ‘Kingsbarns’ (Fertile Blue Group). This was agreed by the members present.
M. Tall SAB

The next clone was nicknamed “Tall SAB” at present. Evelyn had obtained this from Mike Stone in 1998 who had himself obtained it in 1976 from Stewart Annand, the first National Trust Head Gardener at Branklyn. Mike Stone had been given this plant as M. ‘Branklyn’ but we know that it cannot be the original M. ‘Branklyn’ as it is different to the FCC form which came from Inshriach. There is still a small amount of this clone growing at Branklyn and this is being bulked up. The plant is very tall and the flowers are a good clear blue. It comes into growth later than most other cultivars and is also significantly later in flowering. Evelyn finds the seed capsule to be distinctive and its upright foliage shows that it is clearly not a George Sherriff Group plant.
M. Clocktower

This is another clone which originated at Branklyn. It is another very tall plant and is the latest of any of the cultivars to come through the ground. The flowers are consistently purple when they first open but then change to blue. The petals are clean cut and not frilly. It was originally nicknamed “Clocktower” because it tends to have four flowers facing outwards in opposite directions at the top of the stem but Evelyn would prefer to give it another name. The late emerging foliage is quite distinctive with stiff, upright and rather triangular leaves covered with dark brown hairs. Evelyn hadn’t found it easy to bulk up but she now had a reasonable number of plants available. Ian Christie commented that it looked very striking amongst his other clones and that it was doing well with him. The suggestion was made that it might be an appropriate plant to name in commemoration of the late Mervyn Kessell, one of the co-founders of the Meconopsis Group, but it was agreed that no decision would be made until further assessment of a number of other cultivars had been carried out.
M. P. C. Abildgaard

This plant was originally sent to Evelyn as a form of M. betonicifolia by a student from Denmark. He had found it growing in his University Botanic Garden. It is very like M. ‘Slieve Donard’ in flower but its foliage is quite different. It has toothed leaves whereas those of M. ‘Slieve Donard’ are entire. A slide of the young foliage also showed the influence of M. betonicifolia. The plant is remarkable both for the number of flowers arising from the false whorl (7 or 8) and also from the leaf axils. It is sterile but is very vigorous and easy to divide. One downside is that the leaves are prone to breakage on a windy day. If it is named the University authorities would like to name it after P. C. Abildgaard who founded the University.
M. grandis RBGE 19651278

This is grown next to the rock garden in the RBGE and is labelled M. grandis GS 600. Its accession date would seem to indicate that it was acquired in 1965 but it has been linked to the original George Sherriff 1934 seed collection. John Mitchell advised us that John Main had told him that when the computer system was changed anything with a 1965 number was a made up number. There should be more information in the card system which he would check out. It is obviously a member of the George Sherriff Group and is a little like M. ‘Ascreavie’ with separated petals. It has very deeply serrate foliage (more so than M. ‘Ascreavie’). Evelyn felt it was unique and name worthy. Jim Jermyn told us that in the 1970s it was offered in the trade as vigorous Edinburgh form of George Sherriff GS 600.
M. Louise (Fertile Blue Group)
This is a fertile form raised by Les Newby within the last ten years. It has beautiful pale blue flowers which have large rounded petals. Les has named it after his granddaughter. Although it is fertile he only propagates it by division as it is variable from seed.
M. Harry Bush (Fertile Blue Group)
This is a plant that Graeme Butler acquired from the nurseryman Harry Bush who had bought it from Ascreavie sometime between 1970 and 1975. It emerges and flowers significantly later than M. ‘Lingholm’ and is very floriferous. Graeme describes its colour as a cold ice-blue and thinks that it is quite distinct from M. ‘Lingholm’. Evelyn feels that it is perhaps not quite so distinct as M. Louise or M. Mop-head but is probably worth naming because of its history and the fact that it flowers about a fortnight later than the other cultivars. Again this should only be propagated by division as it is variable from seed.
M. Mop-head (Fertile Blue Group)
Liz Young raised this from SRGC seed that Evelyn thought she had got as M. grandis. It is one of the earliest cultivars to flower and Liz Young calls it “Mop-head” because it has such huge deep blue flowers. She says that it comes true from seed but Evelyn has not checked this out yet. 
M. grandis Alba ex Ascreavie

Evelyn showed a slide taken in 1969 by General Murray-Lyon at Ascreavie of a white flowered Meconopsis. The slide was labelled M. grandis Alba. When Ian Christie was invited to visit Ascreavie in 2000 he found and photographed the plant in the same place. Evelyn has come to the conclusion that this white cultivar is the same as the one that she has been calling “Kilbryde Castle White”. She had got this from Kilbryde Castle just outside Dunblane in about 1995. One drawback of the plant is that the flower stems are quite long and these can become bent and gangly in windy weather. It also sometimes has some blue veins in the flower. In spite of these reservations Evelyn regarded it as a worthwhile plant worthy of naming.
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